

September 19, 2014

Tim Flannery Department of Legislative Audit 427 South Chapelle Pierre, SD 57501

Dear Mr. Flannery,

Enclosed are my answers to the questions Senator Tidemann submitted to me in his letter of September 8, 2014. I appreciate that Senator Tidemann allowed me until today to provide these answers.

Since I first brought this matter to light, I have released all the information that I can to the public, and provided answers to every question the legislature has posed. Likewise, I have answered these questions to the extent of my knowledge. Some of these questions assume facts that I do not know to be true, or deal with matters of which I have no first-hand knowledge, and in those instances, I have so noted.

Sincerely,

Dennis Daugaard

DD:nn

Enclosure

1. Where is the \$550,000 from the \$1 million state grant that Mike Rounds cabinet secretary Richard Benda stole from Northern Beef Packers?

This \$1 million grant was made to Northern Beef Packers in 2010, to be paid to reimburse NBP for construction and equipment expenses they had incurred. Independent auditors, including the Department of Legislative Audit, verified that NBP provided necessary documentation that it had incurred at least \$1 million in construction and equipment expenses, and the grant was issued to and received by NBP.

Although state or federal investigators may know more, I have no first-hand knowledge as to what happened to those funds once they were received by NBP. Specifically, you would need to enquire with state or federal investigators as to any specific allegation that Benda stole these funds.

Who in state government did the Northern Beef CEO talk to ahead of time to feel comfortable giving Benda a check for \$550,000 upon his delivery of the \$1,000,000 Future Funds grant?

The NBP CEO did not talk to anyone in my administration about any arrangement he may have had with Richard Benda. The attorney general has indicated that, other than Benda, he did not find probable cause to charge any current or former state official with a crime.

3. Who in the Rounds Administration approved the \$1 million Future Funds grant for construction reimbursement to Northern Beef Processors (The check Benda ended up securing in physical form as a member of the private sector)?

Your letter indicated that the Department of Legislative Audit has provided you with an answer to this question.

4. Was Richard Benda working alone when he stole the state's money?

As I said in response to Question #2, the attorney general has indicated that, other than Benda, he did not find probable cause to charge any current or former state official with a crime.

I directed GOED to undertake three separate, independent audits and reviews, none of which found any wrongdoing beyond what was already known. You would need to enquire with state or federal investigators as to any specific allegation that Benda stole these funds or for other questions about what their investigations found.

5. How is it possible that Benda stole the \$550,000 state grant money without conspiring with either state officials, Northern Beef Packing plant employees or SDRC Inc President Joop Bollen? I would refer you to my answers to Questions #1 and #4. Beyond that, this question is best directed to state or federal investigators.

6. How close did Mike Rounds work with Richard Benda & Joop Bollen on the EB5 program?

This is a question best directed to Governor Rounds.

7. Did Mike Rounds know the intended purpose of the \$1 million grant he approved for his departing cabinet secretary Richard Benda?

Documents indicate that the purpose of the grant was to reimburse Northern Beef for their construction and equipment expenses. Beyond that, this question is best directed to Governor Rounds.

8. Why is Governor Dennis Daugaard pointing the finger at the Rounds administration but former Governor Mike Rounds says the check is the Daugaard administration's fault?

There is no finger-pointing. With any state payment, the official authorizing payment directs whether the payment is to be made electronically, by a mailed check, or by a hand-delivered check. Before he left his position as Secretary, Richard Benda personally authorized the issuance of the \$1 million check to NBP, and directed that the check be held for him so that he could deliver it personally. The State Auditor's office processed the request for payment according to Benda's instructions.

9. How did Joop Bollen get the contract to privately manage the EB5 visa program for the state of South Dakota? Was there a public bidding process?

This occurred in 2009 and is a question best directed to state officials who were involved at that time.

10. Why did Mike Rounds think it was ok to grant a no-bid contract to a state employee for the lucrative EB5 contract?

This is a question best directed to Governor Rounds.

11. What were the full terms of Joop Bollen's contract to manage the EB5 program?

Your letter indicated that the Department of Legislative Audit will be providing a copy of the contract.

12. Who determined the terms of Joop Bollen's contract to privately manage the EB5 program?

This occurred in 2009 and is a question best directed to state officials who were involved at that time.

13. Who wrote the contract to privatize the EB5 program for Joop Bollen?

This occurred in 2009 and is a question best directed to state officials who were involved at that time.

14. Who else was earning money from the state's privatization of the EB5 program?

SDRC had a management contract to administer the EB-5 program on behalf of the state. As SDRC is a private business, questions about its finances are best directed to SDRC officers.

15. Did any beneficiaries of the EB5 program make political contributions to elected officials, and/or their party committees, who oversaw the EB5 program?

It is not apparent what "beneficiaries" this question references. Of course, contributions to state or federal candidates are reported online and are available for public review.

16. Is there any information you can provide the Committee regarding the results of the investigation being done at the private attorney to pursue the possible recover of the \$550,000 that was allegedly misappropriated by the late Richard Benda?

I take the potential loss of any state funds very seriously, and began late last year to consider the possibility of a civil claim. GOED has retained Paul Bachand as outside counsel to evaluate the possibility of a civil claim. Bachand cooperated with the attorney general to obtain a court order to gain access to information from the attorney general's investigation, and an additional court order allowing Bachand to use accountants from the Department of Legislative Audit to aid in his review of the file. Bachand has not yet concluded his evaluation of the case and has not offered any conclusions or legal advice.